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L E T T E R  T O  T H E  E D I T O R

New‐onset atrial fibrillation after atrial ischemia

To the editor:
We	read	with	great	 interest	“New‐onset	atrial	fibrillation	in	patients	
with	acute	coronary	syndrome	may	be	associated	with	worse	prog‐
nosis	and	future	heart	failure.”	by	Nagai	M	et	al	published	in	Journal of 
Arrhythmia.1	The	authors	have	reported	that	new‐onset	atrial	fibrilla‐
tion	(AF)	after	acute	coronary	syndrome	(ACS)	may	be	associated	with	
worse	prognosis	and	future	heart	failure.	We	have	further	comments	
about	the	study.

First,	 selective	 atrial	 artery	 occlusion	 during	 elective	 percu‐
taneous	 transluminal	 coronary	 angioplasty	 is	 associated	 with	
myocardial	 ischemic	 damage,	 atrial	 arrhythmias,	 and	 intra‐atrial	
conduction delay.2	AF	occurs	when	structural	and/or	electrophys‐
iological	 abnormalities	 change	 atrial	 tissue	 to	 facilitate	 abnormal	
impulse	 formation	 and/or	 propagation	 in	 addition	 to	 a	 combina‐
tion	of	multiple	factors,	such	as	genetic	components,	heart	failure,	
atrial	 stretch	 and	 ischemia,	 sympathovagal	 influences,	 inflamma‐
tion,	 and	 fibrosis.	 In	 the	 setting	 of	 acute	 myocardial	 infarction	
(AMI),	some	reports	have	demonstrated	that	sinus	node	artery	and	
atrial	 branches	 affect	 the	 development	 of	AF.3,4	However,	 these	
reports	 did	 not	 consider	 the	 relationship	 between	 coronary	 ar‐
tery	 occlusion	 involving	 atrial	 branches	 and	 other	 factors	 of	 AF,	
including	 advanced	 age,	 heart	 failure	 symptoms,	 and	 depressed	
left	ventricular	function.	The	authors	also	have	not	touched	on	the	
impacts	due	to	coronary	artery	occlusions	involving	atrial	branches	
on	the	development	of	AF	after	ACS.	Atrial	ischemia	may	play	a	key	
role	in	the	development	of	AF.

Second,	the	authors	have	reported	that	67	of	645	patients	had	
new‐onset	AF	after	ACS	during	the	follow‐up	period	(1.4	±	1.2	years).	
AF	is	a	common	supraventricular	arrhythmia	after	ACS	and	an	indi‐
cator	of	worse	prognosis	in	the	short	term	and	long	term.

Clinical	 atrial	 infarction	 may	 manifest	 with	 supraventricular	
arrhythmias,	 atrial	 rupture,	 hemodynamic	 compromise	 from	 loss	
of	atrial	“kick,”	and	thromboembolic	phenomena.	Moreover,	atrial	
ischemia	 and	 infarction	 may	 result	 in	 atrial	 electrophysiological	
changes	 and	 the	 propensity	 for	 AF,	 forming	 the	 dominant	 sub‐
strate	for	AF	in	myocardial	infarction.	In	fact,	atrial	and	supraven‐
tricular tachycardia were recorded more frequently after inferior 
wall	 myocardial	 infarction	 in	 patients	 with	 right	 ventricular	 in‐
volvement	than	in	those	without	right	ventricular	involvement.5	A	
strategy	that	protects	atrial	branches	from	the	right	coronary	ar‐
tery	may	be	effective	for	preventing	new‐onset	AF	after	percuta‐
neous	coronary	intervention.	However,	it	is	difficult	to	objectively	

evaluate	these	electrocardiographic	changes	in	the	clinical	setting.	
Thus	far,	no	modality	can	confirm	atrial	ischemic	damage,	includ‐
ing	scintigraphy	and	echocardiography,	after	AMI.	Further	studies	
are	necessary	to	evaluate	the	association	between	atrial	ischemia	
and	new‐onset	AF	after	ACS.

Lastly,	the	clinical	implication	of	this	study	is	that	strict	continuous	
follow‐up	of	 atrial	 arrhythmias	 is	 necessary	 for	patients	with	new‐
onset	AF	in	the	acute	phase	after	ACS	for	the	purpose	of	preventing	
congestive	heart	failure	requiring	hospitalization.	Furthermore,	opti‐
mal	medical	therapy	and	catheter	ablation	therapy	should	be	consid‐
ered	 to	 improve	 the	clinical	outcomes	 in	 this	population.	However,	
there	is	a	lack	of	data	concerning	optimal	treatment	modalities	of	AF	
and	the	timing	of	the	start	of	AF	treatment	in	this	setting.	Therefore,	
randomized	trials	evaluating	effects	of	antithrombotic	and/or	antiar‐
rhythmic	management	should	be	designed	and	executed.

We	would	be	very	interested	in	a	commentary	from	the	authors	
on	 the	above.	We	thank	 the	authors	 for	 their	valuable	data	about	
new‐onset	AF	after	ACS.
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